
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 

January 22, 2009 
 
 
Dear Superintendents: 
 
Aligning Colorado’s accountability system for schools remains a top priority for the 
department of education. Information generated today by our three accountability 
systems—the accreditation process, the federal Adequate Yearly Progress (AYP) 
reporting system, and the School Accountability Reports (SARs)—often provides 
conflicting or at least confusing results and messages. 
 
To this end, we are working closely with members of the Colorado State Legislature 
on a bill that we expect will lead to a more cohesive system of accountability and 
support. Attached is a summary of the bill as it is currently being drafted. This 
document was prepared by CDE staff in conjunction with the bill’s sponsors, Sen. 
Evie Hudak (D) and Sen. Keith King (R). This summary is being released in advance 
of public circulation of the actual bill. 
 
In developing this proposal, one of our goals is to move away from the arbitrary 
targets for proficiency established by No Child Left Behind.  We also want to ensure 
that we provide adequate support to districts and schools to build the capacity to 
succeed. 
 
The proposed bill would place results from the Colorado Growth Model at the core of 
an aligned system of accountability and support. The proposed bill would also 
capitalize on a recent announcement from the U.S. Department of Education 
certifying the Colorado Growth Model as eligible for inclusion in a pilot that is 
evaluating the feasibility of using growth models for NCLB reporting purposes. 
The Colorado Growth Model fills an important gap in the current accountability 
system required by NCLB. To close achievement gaps, we must eliminate gaps in the 
rates at which various groups of children grow academically. To do that, we need to 
ensure that our neediest students grow faster—gaining more than a year’s growth in 
a year’s time—so they catch up.  
 
Unfortunately, we have serious challenges to confront together. Data from the 
Colorado Growth Model shows that only a small percentage of students not yet 
proficient are making enough progress to catch up to proficiency. In reading, only 30 
percent of students are making enough progress; in writing, 26 percent; in 
mathematics, just 13 percent. These are not promising numbers.  
 
Because AYP focuses on each school’s percentage of students who score “at 
proficiency” each year, it creates an over-anxious focus on students “on the cusp” of 
proficiency. We have learned, however, that a student’s proximity to proficiency is 
not related to his or her rate of growth and that many students already proficient are 



not able to keep up. In other words, focusing on the achievement level of only some 
children distracts attention from the progress made by all children. 
 
In addition to presenting a more coherent accountability system to all of our 
constituents (parents, teachers, school staff and administration, community 
members and all taxpayers), the department is seeking to create a system that 
encourages teachers to focus on maximizing every child’s progress toward ambitious 
standards. We believe our federal accountability system also should measure 
whether the needed growth is taking place.   
 
We will keep you posted on progress of the bill as it is introduced and as it moves 
through the legislature. In addition, CDE staff is planning regional visits around the 
state to communicate with you in person about the proposed bill.  
 
If you have any comments or questions about the bill summary, please let me know 
or send your comments directly to Rich Wenning, Associate Commissioner, who is 
handling comments on this bill for me. He can be reached at 
Wenning_R@cde.state.co.us or 303-866-6764. 
 
Sincerely, 
 
 
 
 
Dwight D. Jones 
Commissioner of Education 
 
















